MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12TH SEPTEMBER 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor P McShane
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, D M McAllister, N McAllister, R D McDonnell, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental and Enforcement Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/16:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Councillors Hunter, McCambridge and McIlroy.

Chairman’s Business
It was agreed to include Ballintoy Bowling Club and the Ballintoy Woman’s Institute in a future function to recognise achievements of being 50 and 60 years in existence.
11/16:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8TH AUGUST 2011

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th August 2011, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 


Councillor D McAllister proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th August 2011 be adopted.”
11/16:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8TH AUGUST 2011

Surfing at Runkerry Beach

It was agreed that the Bathing Water categories could be investigated again to see if surfing could be permitted at Runkerry Beach.

11/16:04
PRESENTATION FROM MARIE LOUISE MCCLEARY FROM THE VOLUNTEER CENTRE


A presentation was delivered by representatives of The Association of Independent Volunteer Centres.



Following discussion, in which the work of the Volunteer Centre was commended by members, it was agreed that Council would support the Association of Independent Volunteer Centres, where possible. 
11/16:12
MOTION TO ENGAGE DARD AND THE USPCA IN RELATION TO ANIMAL CRUELTY AT THE LAMMAS FAIR



(Requested by Councillor P McShane)
11/16:20
HORSES AT THE LAMMAS FAIR – WHAT WELFARE PROVISION IS MADE TO ENSURE ANIMALS ARE WELL CARED FOR AT THE FAIR


(Requested by Councillor Baird)



It was agreed to bring agenda items 12 and 20 forward.


Following discussion in which concerns were raised regarding animal cruelty at the Lammas Fair from members of the public and a member of parliament, it was agreed that a meeting would be requested with DARD to discuss the issue.
11/16:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Liscolman Bus Shelter and Play Area and Currysheskin and Bushmills Play Areas
Reference was made to the proposed bus shelter at Liscolman and also to proposed upgrades of the Play Areas at Liscolman, Currysheskin and Bushmills outlined in the report.

After discussion, it was agreed that the proposed bus shelter and play area upgrades would be added to the rates estimates for discussion and that costings would be brought back for the replacement of bark surfacing for all of the parks in Moyle.
Memorial Bench, Carrickmore Road, Ballycastle
After discussion, it was agreed to grant a request that a Memorial Bench be installed on the Carrickmore Road, Ballycastle.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”

11/16:21
BALLINTOY HARBOUR – HAS THE AREA BEEN COMPLETELY TIDIED AFTER THE GAME OF THRONES?



(Requested by Councillor Baird)


It was agreed that this item would be brought forward for discussion.


After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would discuss the clearance of boulders and clay at Kate’s Rock with the Game of Thrones filming crew.
11/16:08
THAT THE BOLLARDS AT THE HIGH STREET GATES OF COTTAGE WOOD BE RAISED AT NIGHT WHEN THE GATES ARE CLOSED AND LOWERED AGAIN IN THE MORNING WHEN THE GATES ARE OPENED



(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
After discussion, in which cost implications were raised, it was agreed that Councillor Thompson would liaise with members of the community to ascertain if anyone would be willing to raise the bollards at the High Street gates of the Cottage Wood Site at night when the gates were closed and lower them in the morning when the gates were opened. This information would then be brought back to the HTS.

11/16:04
THAT THE COUNCIL SPORTS AND LEISURE COMMITTEE INVESTIGATE THE VARIOUS FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES AVAILABLE TO FACILITATE THE ERECTION OF REQUIRED FECING AT DUNDARAVE PARK THAT WILL ENABLE BUSHMILLS UNITED TO PARTICIPATE AT AN INTERMEDIATE LEVEL



(Requested by Councillor S McKillop)



After discussion, in which issues discussed included the possibility of the team folding, possible IFA funding and funding of all sports in the area, it was agreed that the MSAC would investigate the various funding opportunities available to facilitate the erection of required fencing at Dundarave Park that would enable Bushmills United to participate at an intermediate level.
11/16:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Review of Causeway Coast & Glens Regional Tourism Partnership (CCGRTP) and Recommendations on Future Tourism Delivery Structures
Discussion took place regarding the Review of Causeway Coast & Glens Regional Tourism Partnership by CHL Consulting and recommendations contained therein.
Councillors N McAllister, Thompson and M A McKillop left the meeting and returned during discussion.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the review of Causeway Coast and Glens Regional Tourism Partnership’s recommendations on future tourism delivery structures.

Blue Flag Criteria

Reference was made to the information contained in the report referring to the Rural Seaside Award Beach Criteria and it was agreed that this matter would be brought back to the next meeting for a final decision.
Heart of the Glens: Heritage Lottery Fund Landscape Partnership Scheme – Antrim Coast & Glens AONB
Reference was made to correspondence from CC&GHT regarding the Heart of the Glens Heritage Lottery Fund Landscape Partnership Scheme and requesting support from Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would commit in principle to support the  Scheme and that the contribution of £1,500 would be added into the rates estimates for 2012/2013.  It was also agreed that Helen Noble would be invited to make a presentation on this topic.

Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay Public Right of Way
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve works listed in the report for the Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay Public Right of Way at a cost of £1685.
Consultation Document on Enabling Legislation for National Parks

After discussion, in which members voiced differing opinions on aspects of this issue, it was agreed that individual responses would be given to the consultation document on Enabling Legislation for National Parks to be fed into the Corporate Response.

After discussion, 


Councillor M A McKillop proposed,


Seconded by Councillor N McAllister and resolved,


“That the report for Tourism and Leisure Services be adopted.”

11/16:19
BALLYCASTLE MUSEUM – CAN COUNCIL INVESTIGATE THE FEASIBILITY OF EXTENDING OPENING HOURS THROUGHOUT THE WHOLE YEAR
(Requested by Councillor Baird)

It was agreed to take this item forward for discussion.

After discussion, in which issues including the possible relocation of the library were raised, it was agreed that a report would be brought back to Council following the proposed meeting regarding the museum opening hours.  It was agreed that the possibility of relocation could also be discussed at this stage.
11/16:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services Report, having been circulated was taken as read.

Further Education Applications     
After discussion, it was agreed that the application under the Further Education Study Policy for an Advanced Professional Certificate in Environmental Health Food Law Enforcement outlined in the report would be approved.
IT Training                   
It was agreed that dates and times would be brought back for IT Training for elected members.

Best Practice in Audit Committee Training
After discussion, it was agreed that Best Practice in Audit Committee Training would be held on 6th December.

After discussion,


Councillor D McAllister proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”

11/16:09
TO WRITE TO ROADS SERVICE TO ASK THAT THE BUS PARKING 


SPACE OUTSIDE THE ANTRIM ARMS IN BALLYCASTLE BE 



REINSTATED



(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to Roads Service to ask for the reinstatement of the bus parking space outside the Antrim Arms in Ballycastle.”
11/16:10
MINUTES – PROPOSE THAT COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES ARE 


RECORDED IN A CONSISE POINT-FORM SUMMARY, CONTAINING


ONLY A BRIEF SUMMARY OF DISCUSSION POINTS AND DECISIONS 

TAKEN


(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)
After discussion,

Councillor Cunningham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That Council Minutes be recorded in a concise point-form summary, containing only a brief summary of discussion points and decisions taken.”

After discussion,


Councillor S McKillop proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That Council Meetings be recorded and saved electronically to be downloaded 

on request.”

After discussion, in which issues raised included definitions of what should be included in minutes, data protection and implications a vote was taken on the amendment, in which there were four votes in favour of and six against the amendment which was lost.

On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were nine votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.

11/16:11
FAIRHEAD COASTAL WALK – PUBLIC RIGHT OF WAY – PROPOSE 

THAT COUNCIL ASSERT THE PUBLIC RIGHT OF WAY ALONG THE 

COASTAL WALK FROM CARRICKMORE ROAD THROUGH TO FAIR 

HEAD, PROMOTING FREE ACCESS TO THE SHORELINE



(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)
The meeting continued in committee.”

Correspondence from CMG Solicitors, dated 12th September 2011, regarding the property at Carrickmore Road was read

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would agree in principle to assert the Public Right of Way along the coastal walk from Carrickmore Road to Fair Head, promoting free access to the shoreline and that the letter would be referred to Campbell & Co Solicitors.  It was also agreed that the Countryside Officer would be asked to draw up a map of the proposed path.
Councillor D McAllister left the meeting at this point.

The meeting continued out of committee.

11/16:13
COUNCIL TO WRITE TO ROADS SERVICE TO EXTEND THE 40MPH SPEED LIMIT TO INCLUDE THE COTTAGES AT TAVNAGHAN TERRACE


(Requested by Councillor M A McKillop)
Reference was made to recent accidents at this location and after discussion,


Councillor M A McKillop proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to Roads Service to extend the 40mph speed limit to include the cottages at Tavnaghan Terrace.”
11/16:14
PROPOSE THAT COUNCIL WRITE TO ROADS SERVICE ASKING THEM TO UPGRADE THE WARNING SIGNS ON EITHER SIDE OF THE CORNERS AT THE BRIDGE ON GAULTS ROAD CUSHENDALL



(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
 After discussion, it was agreed that Council write to Roads Service to ask them to upgrade the warning signs on either side of the corners at the bridge on Gaults Road, Cushendall due to several crashes in the past year.
11/16:15
PROPOSE THAT COUNCIL ESTABLISH WHO IS RESPONSIBLE FOR THE MAINTENANCE OF THE AREA OF WASTE GROUND AT THE JUNCTION OF DALRIADA AVENUE AND DALRIADA CRESCENT IN CUSHENDALL AND CONTACT THEM IN AN EFFORT TO HAVE THE HEDGES CUT BACKSO THAT PEOPLE CAN USE THE FOOTPATHS IN THE AREA


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
After discussion, It was agreed to write to Roads Service to ask that the hedges be cut back to allow use of the footpaths at the junction of Dalriada Avenue and Dalriada Crescent in Cushendall.
11/16:16
THAT COUNCILLOR P MCSHANE RELINQUISH THE OFFICIAL DUTIES EXPECTED OF THE COUNCIL CHAIRMAN IN RELATION TO THE PROVISION OF REPRESENTATION ON BEHALF OF MOYLE DISTRICTCOUNCIL IN MINORITY COMMUNITY AREAS AND THAT THESE DUTIES BE ASSUMED BY THE VICE CHAIR, COUNCILLOR SANDRA HUNTER



(Requested by Councillor S McKillop)
Councillor S McKillop proposed that Councillor P McShane relinquish the official duties expected of the Council Chairman in relation to the provision of representation on behalf of Moyle District Council in minority community areas and that these duties be assumed by the Vice Chair, Councillor Sandra Hunter.

Following extensive discussion on the proposal there was no seconder and the meeting therefore proceeded.

11/16:18
CONGRATULATIONS TO DUNLUCE BOWLING CLUB ON WINNING THEPRESTIGIOUS IRISH CUP IN THE ALL IRELAND FINALS



(Requested by Councillor Baird)
After discussion, it was agreed that representatives of the Dunluce Bowling Club would be invited to a reception to acknowledge their success.
11/16:22
CRUISE SHIP VISIT TO BALLYCASTLE – COULD COUNCILLORS BE 

INFORMED OF SUCH EVENTS IN FUTURE?



(Requested by Councillor Baird)
After discussion, in which issues such as the possible organisation of events to welcome the ships, through Council and the local traders were raised, it was agreed that if there was enough notice given in future, any planned visits by Cruise ships and such events would be reported to members in the Council report.
11/16:23
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Fuel Poverty Coalition conference.  To be held on Friday 23rd September at the Northern Bank Studio, Millennium Forum, 3 New Market Street, Derry City, BT48 6EB

After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,



“That Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend.”



Councillor M A McKillop proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,



“That Councillor N McAllister be nominated to attend.”


National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region AGM.  To be held on 28th September at the Clandeboye Lodge Hotel, Bangor

After discussion,



Councillor C McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That Councillor D McAllister be nominated to attend.”



Councillor Baird proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That Councillor S McKillop be nominated to attend.”
Local Authority Members Association (LAMA) Autumn Seminar 2011.  To be held on Friday 23rd and Saturday 24th September at Clonea Strand Hotel, Dungarvan
There were no nominations.
Greystones Town Council in association with Ards Borough Council  and the La Touche Legacy Committee, 2011 Autumn Seminar.  To be held from Friday 30th September to Sunday 2nd October at the Charlesland Golf & Country Club Hotel, Greystones, Co Wicklow
There were no nominations.
Co-operation Ireland, International Centre for Local and Regional Development and European Union in association with Queen’s University Belfast, Sharing Experiences Across Borders – Planning and Local Government on the Island of Ireland. To be held at the Crowne Plaza Hotel Dundalk
There were no nominations.
Councillor N McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Conferences and Courses Allowance

It was agreed that the conferences/courses and capacity building allowances for Councillors would be combined.
11/16:24
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.


There were no Notices of Applications for consideration.
11/16:25
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.




11/16:26
CORRESPONDENCE

(a) Letter from the HSC Public Health Agency regarding Small Grants Scheme 

This letter was noted.

(b) Letter from the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding appointments to the Board of the Northern Ireland Tourist Board
This letter was noted.

(c) Queen's Award for Voluntary Service nomination form 
This was noted.

(d) Correspondence from Nilga inviting representatives to the workshop on Northern Ireland Policing and Community Safety Partnerships Implementation – the Strategic Role of Councils led by representatives of the Northern Ireland Policing Board and the Department of Justice and facilitated by Nilga and Solace.  To be held on 28th September at the WJ Maynes Hall, Craigavon Civic Centre 
After discussion,


Councillor N McAllister proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,


“That Councillor M A McKillop be nominated to attend.”

(e) Letter dated August 2011 from the Heart of the Glens Festival Chair Pauline McAteer to thank Council for its help and support for this year’s event. 
This letter was noted.

(f) Letter dated 12th August 2011 from the Department in response to Council’s letter regarding Brendan Lillas 
This letter was noted.

(g) Letter dated 13th August 2011 from the Minister for Education in response to Council’s letter inviting him to meet with Council representatives to discuss the matter of providing Sure Start services to the Glens of Antrim area 
This letter was noted.

(h) Letter dated 19th August 2011 from Mr Gerard F Greene Chief Executive of Community Pharmacy NI regarding proposed cuts to the Community Pharmacy 
After discussion, with regard to the proposed cuts to Community Pharmacy, it was agreed to approve a meeting.

(i) Letter dated 24th August 2011 from RSM McClure Watters regarding McAllister Investments Ltd, Marine Hotel, Ballycastle 
This letter was noted.

(j) Letter dated 30th August 2011 from the Boundary Commission for Northern Ireland regarding the Sixth Periodical Review of Parliamentary Constituencies Publication of Provisional Proposals Report 
This letter was noted.

(k) Letter dated 30th August 2011 from the Northern Ireland Environment Agency regarding possible historic monument adjacent to 72 Torr Road, Ballycastle
This letter was noted.

(l) Email dated 31st August 2011 from Playboard NI inviting members to an event in the Long Gallery, Stormont on 3rd October to launch their briefing paper ‘Making Connections through Play.’ 
After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,


“That Councillor N McAllister be nominated to attend.”

(m) Letter dated 2nd September 2011 from the Drainage Council for Northern Ireland regarding appointments to the Drainage Council
After discussion,


Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor S McKillop be nominated onto the Drainage Council for Northern Ireland.”
11/16:27
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Gaza Invitation
In reply to a question, the Chairman
 confirmed that the invitation to the delegation from Gaza had been withdrawn pending legal advice.
The meeting concluded at 21:40pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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